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THE MARTIN COUNTY

 BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS 

REGULAR MEETING

November 1, 2022
MINUTES

The Martin County Commissioners convened in regular session Tuesday, November 1, 2022 in the Commissioners’ Room at the Courthouse located at 129 Main Street, Shoals, Indiana.  Commissioners present were President Paul R. George, Commissioner Cody Roush, and Commissioner Aaron Summers.  Also present were Attorney Dave Lett and Auditor Michelle Norris.
Meeting called to order with the Pledge to the Flag at 5:32 pm. 
The minutes from the regular meeting of October 18, 2022 were approved with a motion made by Commissioner Roush, seconded by Commissioner Summers. All in favor, the motion passed.
The Claims and Allowances were approved with the motion by Commissioner Summers, seconded by Commissioner Roush.  All in favor, the motion passed.  

Auditor Michelle Norris noted that on the October 21st payroll a payroll correction was needed.  The employee paid the whole payroll amount back to the County and a separate payroll was ran for the correct amount for that employee.
RE: MARTIN COUNTY ALLIANCE- COACT
Martin County Alliance for Economic Growth Executive Director, Jessica Potts, updated the Commissioners regarding a partnership with COACT.  COACT will act as a Martin County Alliance Employee, helping with business retention and expansion program.  They will be calling local businesses and getting feedback on what the business feels is going well and what they need help with.  This will be an extra person helping the Alliance by contacting businesses and putting together a database.  When calling businesses, this person will identify as Martin County Alliance.  This will start the middle of November.    
RE: CORE FACILITIES
Matthew Stechly, President of Core Facilities, came before the Commissioners with an update on renovation projects.  A new hot water boiler in the Jail has been installed and the project has been completed.  The flue pipe on the roof of the Jail has been fully caulked twice.  There may still be a slow drip with a sideways rain, but if that continues it will be caulked again.  The renovation to the basement server room has been completed.  The 911 servers and electronics have been relocated up on the wall, off the table.  The room has been secured with a lock.  There are seven rooftop units on the Jail.  The three oldest units have now been replaced.  The bid was tight between the three quotes and M&M Electric was awarded the bid.  Mr. Stechly was really impressed with the M&M Electric employees.  The flex lines on the roof were changed to hard pipe.  The work was inspected by Core and has been completed.  M&M Electric inspected the other four units for any preventive maintenance work needed.  Mr. Stechly stated no preventive maintenance is needed until the Spring.


There are dual domestic 150-gallon hot water tanks in the Jail which were installed in 2017.  One of the tanks blew out and an emergency repair was needed.  Mr. Stechly was able to obtain three bids for repair within an hour.  The highest bid was $11,600 and the lowest was $8,600.  The bid was awarded to Commercial Services at $8,600.  Mr. Stechly was able to negotiate with Lochinvar to replace the second tank under warranty.  The price in 2017 for both tanks installed was $9,800.  In 2022 the price with labor and one tank replaced under warranty was $8,600.  

Intercom door controls is 98% completed.  All the controls are in a centralized location with new wiring.  The Jail now can determine what doors are mechanically controlled and what doors are software digital controlled.  It has now been determined there are four doors which are mechanically controlled.  Training on the new system has been completed by the Sheriff and the staff.  


The 18-foot fixed ladder system has been received and is on site.  The connectors are missing, but Mr. Stechly is going to make calls to the manufacturer to determine if it should have been included in the shipment.  If not, he will have them made.  Mr. Stechly estimates installation of the ladder will occur within the week.  

The Courthouse HVAC renovation is scheduled to start November 7th.  The project is projected to last until the end of December.  The boiler replacement is the first stage.  Heat will be kept on, but there will be minor disruptions.  The Auditor was asked to send an email to everyone in the building letting them know during the next two months there will be times when the building is warmer than usual and times when it is colder as the equipment is replaced and dialed in.  The contractors will try to keep the disruptions to a minimum.  

Bids for Courthouse windows were obtained by Core Facilities.  Mr. Stechly reached out to eleven contractors asking for bids and posted in the Shoals News.  Mr. Stechly received two bids and then asked a contractor to put in a bid, for a total of three bids.  Mr. Stechly states he likes to receive four bids when contracting work.  The bidders were given the price of the windows and were required to use the same window.  The scope was for twenty windows, sixteen on the upper level and four in the basement.  An option for the bidders was to provide installation of Mecho 5 shades, which is a commercial high-quality shade.  The highest bid was from John’s Carpentry out of Northern Indiana, which Mr. Stechly invited.  The base bid came in at $44,843 with the windows.  The option to furnish and install the shades on all twenty windows was $5,800.  The second highest bidder was Elite View Windows.  The base bid came in at $38,538.88 with no quote on the shades.  Mr. Stechly recommends the bid to awarded to the lowest bidder, Mason Glass.  The base bid came in at $36,544.38 with the option for shades in the amount of $5,280.  These bids would not include any drywall or paint repair, if any are needed.  After discussion, it was decided to get more information regarding which windows will need shades and get back with Mr. Stechly.  A motion was made by Commissioner Roush to approve Mason Glass in the amount of $36,544.38 using ARPA funds, seconded by Commissioner Summers.  All in favor, motion passed.
RE: SHERIFF UPDATES


President George asked Sheriff Greene if he is happy with how the projects have turned out in the Jail.  Sheriff Josh Greene responded the projects have turned out well.  The companies were all very professional.  There have been no major issues and any issues that have come up, Mr. Stechly has had the contractors fix the problem.  


There are currently 76 inmates with 36 from Vigo County.  A deputy graduated from the Academy on Friday.  There are openings in dispatch, the Jail, and for a part-time cook.  Commissioner Summers asked who will be doing the preventative maintenance on the roof-top units.  Sheriff Greene responded at one point they were told there was a contract, but it has been determined there is not.  Right now, it is on the Sheriff’s Department to replace the filters.  Commissioner Roush responded that is one the reasons why the ladder will be installed to safely maintain those units.  A few months ago, Mr. Stechly did recommend to the Commissioners that someone be over the maintenance at the Jail.  Nothing has been done with that recommendation right now.
RE: EMERGENCY MANAGEMENT UPDATES

EMA Director Monty Wolf stated the fire escape has been built on the back of the EMA building.  Andy Ringwald, EMA, presented a proposal to the Commissioners for a lean-to type structure on the back of the EMA building.  This will be used to house the trailers and keep them out of the weather.  Mr. Ringwald does not have a project start date right now because of market conditions.  Mr. Ringwald stated the only reason the steps got built so fast is because it was a one-day job.  A motion was made by Commissioner Summers to approve the proposal from Daviess County Metal Sales for the $22,600 for the new building on the back of the EMA building using ARPA funds, seconded by Commissioner Roush.  All in favor, motion passed.
Commissioner George asked if all three ambulances will fit in the bays of the EMA building.  Mr. Ringwald stated two ambulances will fit in the building.  Ambulance Director Jeramey Osborn stated the Shoals Fire Department agreed to house the third ambulance.   
The EMA District 10 meeting is on November 3rd.  IVFA meeting on Saturday October 29th went well and was well attended.  There was a lot of information and discussion regarding training.

Mr. Ringwald stated there are no issues with the burn ban being lifted.  He did receive some feedback that it was thought the ban had been lifted too early, but there were no issues that arose from lifting the ban.
RE: AMBULANCE


Ambulance Director Jeramey Osborn gave an update to the Commissioners regarding the ambulance service.  Director Osborn stated there were eighty-five runs performed in October.  Of those, forty-nine were transports (57.6%), most of those went to Memorial Hospital in Jasper.  There were four disregards, meaning the ambulance did not get on scene before the ambulance was called off.  There were thirty-six refusals and two patients were flown out last month.


Director Osborn stated today is the first day with the back-up ambulance full-time.  The red and white 2013 and 2014 ambulances are both on the road.  The 2008 wrapped ambulance is waiting on a power load system to secure the cot inside.  The 2008 will be the first out truck eventually.  

The Sheriff’s Department is working on getting the paging system worked out to page each ambulance individually.  The mobile radios are back-ordered right now and are not expected until late December.  The WEX gas cards are being used and are working out well.  The crew is getting adjusted to using pin numbers.  There have been no mechanical issues with the ambulances.
Taxpayer Mary Smith asked for an update regarding the medical director and hospital agreements and whose responsibility it was to secure those agreements.  Mrs. Smith stated there have been discussions with Memorial Hospital and Daviess Community Hospital but the County still does not have anything.  There have been two horrendous accidents recently regarding citizens from the County.  Mrs. Smith asked if they were only able to provide them basic service instead of paramedic attention they needed.  She stated she is not downplaying the role of EMTs and first responders and they are truly important to emergency services, but the County is paying for paramedic services.  The Paramedics and County are stymied because we do not have a sponsoring hospital and medical director.  She states it must be frustrating to the paramedics not to be able to do the job they are trained for.
Director Osborn stated Mrs. Smith is correct.  Director Osborn clarified the County does have an acting medical director, the State Medical Director, Dr. Eric Yazel.  If he was not acting medical director, the service could not do anything.  Director Osborn confirmed the service can currently offer only basic service.  Director Osborn stated he reached out to Memorial Hospital again today and has not heard back from them.  Director Osborn is told the same from DCH, that it is with legal.  His understanding is that it will be close to January before the County gets a finalized contract with either hospital.  Both hospitals are being considered and whichever comes through first is who the service will go with.  Director Osborn stated that responsibility is on his shoulders because he is the point of contact.  He is contacting the hospitals every week.  There has been talk to see if IU is interested, but IU had previously stated they were not interested.  
Director Osborn stated until the legal side of the hospitals respond there is nothing that can be done.  He and the staff are doing everything they can to ensure they are ready to perform paramedic service when that time comes, such as getting the third truck up and running, getting staffing right, getting the education done, and the documentation correct.  

Director Osborn stated the County is still getting paramedic level assessments and evaluations to see if intervention is needed.  The other local counties have been great to give paramedic intercepts when needed.  Director Osborn stated it is frustrating because the paramedic knows what needs to be done during the intercept, but the paramedic is not allowed to legally perform the actions.  As far as he knows, there have been no negative outcomes from performing the interceptions.

The Commissioners complemented Director Osborn on the work he has done and on the Service. 

RE: HIGHWAY DEPARTMENT

Highway Superintendent Scott Seals stated one of the mowers is down and had been looked at today.  A quote should be received tomorrow.  The department has been working in Rutherford ditching and have been mowing everywhere.  They will be hauling rock, the small amount of rain the County received created several muddy roads.  He has still not heard anything on the Community Crossing Matching Grant, he hopes to within the next two to three weeks.  The department will be doing bridge inspections in November.  

Highway Administrative Assistant, Terri Alcorn, asked the Commissioners to sign the right of way acquisition form for bridge #58 on Brickyard Road. 
RE: HIGHWAY DEPARTMENT BIDS


Attorney David Lett opened bids the Auditor’s office received for the Martin County Highway Department.  The bids were for furnishing and delivering of stone, cold mix asphalt, hot mix asphalt, fuel and other petroleum products, culverts, and garage supplies for the year 2023.  Attorney David Lett and Highway Superintendent Scott Seals will review the bids and make a recommendation at the next Commissioners’ meeting on November 15th.  

RE: GREEN CEMETERY

Taxpayer Mary Lou Billings stated she was there to inquire about the process on the Green Cemetery.  Attorney Lett responded he has made contact with the property owner of the land that was determined by Superintendent Seals to be most favorable for a road to the cemetery.  Attorney Lett has not yet received a response from the land owner.  Attorney Lett stated he will give the owner a chance to respond and then continue to try to make contact.

RE: DRAINAGE BOARD


Attorney Lett prepared a resolution to establish the Martin County Drainage Board.  It provides for the Martin County Board of Commissioners to serve as the Drainage Board.  The resolution states the Drainage Board will meet immediately following the first Board of Commissioners regular meeting of each month.  The resolution also states the Martin County Attorney will be used as the attorney for the Drainage Board.  The expenses of the Drainage Board are paid out of the General Fund.  The Martin County Surveyor is by statute the technical authority on the construction, reconstruction, maintenance, drains, and proposed drains in the County.  It also provides for all authority granted under Indiana code 36-9-27.  A motion was made by Commissioner Roush to approve the resolution establishing the Martin County Drainage Board, seconded by Commissioner Summers.  All in favor, motion passed.  The first drainage board meeting will be held on December 13, 2022.  
RE: PICTOMETRY INTERNATIONAL


Attorney Lett presented to the Commissioners a contract from Pictometry International.  Assessor Carolyn McGuire has studied the contract and is recommending the Commissioners approve the contract on behalf of the Assessor’s office.  Pictometry flies over the area and information from those flights are processed so all four sides of a building can be seen rather than just a sky view.  It helps the Assessor’s office and is a big advantage when they can use these images.  Assessor McGuire states the funding is in the Reassessment Fund for the project.  It would be three separate payments in the amount of $62,571.48.  Attorney Lett stated he has no legal objection to the contract.  A motion was made by Commissioner Summers to approve the agreement between Pictometry International Corp and Martin County for three separate payments of $62,571.48, seconded by Commissioner Roush.  All in favor, motion passed.  
RE: AUDITOR

Auditor Michelle Norris stated she received an email today from SRI asking if the Commissioners would be interested in having a commissioners’ sale.  The last sale was in 2016.  Attorney Lett recommended the Commissioners not make a decision regarding the sale at this time.  He needs to research the properties and he and Auditor Norris will bring it back to the Commissioners.


Auditor Norris stated Deputy Auditor Teresa Wininger had mentioned that she would like the Commissioners to think about approving for PERF to be paid to active-duty military during times of deployment.  Benefits are generally paid to employees who are called out on active-duty.  Sheriff Josh Greene mentioned there is a federal law that requires benefits to be paid while serving.  The Commissioners stated Deputy Auditor Wininger could work on it.


Auditor Norris stated there is an issue that has come up with the website.  The website is down this afternoon.  The provider we are using, Triple R Marketing, is no longer providing hosting services.  They have recommended to transfer to a new provider.  No notification was received the website would go down.  Auditor Norris stated two months ago she and Deputy Auditor Wininger had viewed a demo from a government website host/creater because the current website is so difficult to update.  Auditor Norris would like to move to another website host, but only has one quote right now.  The Commissioners told Auditor Norris to get a couple more quotes from website hosts and bring them to the next meeting for review. 

Auditor Norris stated there has been internet issues in the Commissioners’ room.  The Commissioners’ room is wireless.  The only wireless router is at the opposite end of the hallway.  Matrix came in to evaluate the internet issue.  Matrix determined the first step is to increase the speed and see if that solves the issue.  Right now, the internet plan provides for 150MB of speed and the Courthouse is using 3,500MB.  Sparklight has been contacting the Auditor’s office trying to get the Courthouse’s plan increased and had quoted a month ago to increase the speed would be an additional $50 per month.   A motion was made by Commissioner Roush to increase the internet speed, seconded by Commissioner Summers.  All in favor, motion passed.  
Important Dates:

Redevelopment Commission Meeting- November 3rd, 12:00 pm, Martin County Learning Center
Courthouse will be closed for the General Election next Tuesday November 8th and Friday November 11th for Veterans Day.

With no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 7:02 pm with a motion made by Commissioner Summers and seconded by Commissioner Roush.  All were in favor and the motion passed.  The next Commissioner meeting will be held Tuesday, November 15, 2022 @ 5:30 pm.
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